
LSIA FALL GENERAL MEETING & SOCIAL 
Thursday, October 23rd at 7:00 PM 

Mark your calendar! 
 
Time to get together with fellow lake area residents and start 
planning for 2004!!  The Fall LSIA meeting is held at 
Independence City Hall on County Rd 90, just north of 
Highway 12.  Topics include: 
 
· Bog Problem and bog anchoring proposal 
· Updates on the restoration of the Lake Sarah Outlet  
· 2004 LSIA Budget approval 
 
Coffee and cookies will be provided after the meeting. Come 
to socialize and to find out more about the Lake Sarah Im-
provement Association! 
 
 
2004 LSIA Calendar  
 
· Ice Cleanup    03/06/04 
· 2004 LSIA Board Elections  04/22/04 
· 7th Annual July 4th Boat Parade 07/04/04 
· Summer General Meeting  07/22/04 
· 16th Annual LSIA Picnic  07/25/04 
· Fall General Meeting  10/28/04 
 
 
 
Membership Update 
Brad White, Membership Director 

 
The current 2003 membership is 150, compared to 170 at the 
end of 2002 and 145 at the end of 2001.  Membership fees 
are $35.00 and you must be a paid member of the association 
to participate in any association voting.   
 
The LSIA Directory was distributed in September to residents 
living around Lake Sarah. This year, the Association waited to 
receive new or changed neighbor information from the    
membership letter so the Directory would be as current as 
possible before distribution. 
 
If you need any information regarding membership or have 
any corrections or changes to the LSIA Directory , please call 
Brad White at 763-479-2367.  Again, thank you to all who 
have shown their support through dues, donations and willing-
ness to volunteer their time. 
 
 
 
 

 

Onyx Trash Removal 
Brad White, Membership Director 
 
Three major trash removal services were contacted to       
prepare bids for our association for the year 2004. Onyx, 
Randy's, and BFI were all asked to submit bids by the end of 
the summer and the lowest bid would then be contacted by 
the association for next years removal.  
 
For the past three years Onyx, formerly Superior, has had the 
Associations business with overall outstanding service and 
prices.  Onyx will again be handling the trash removal for the 
Lake Sarah Improvement Association, coming in with the  
lowest bid.  
                 2004 
              .    2003      2004      w/addtl chrgs* 
    38 gallon  10.04       8.25             9.80  
    65 gallon 10.72       8.65           10.27 
    95 gallon 11.34       9.00           10.69 
 
*Hennepin County Surcharge & MN Solid Waste Tax 
 
The best part of the bid is that you should see those savings 
before the 2004 year!  Thank you Onyx and all you who use 
the service! 
 
LSIA currently has 79 members signed up for Onyx trash     
removal service which gives them the lowest price break.   
Anyone interested in using Onyx, please contact Brad White 
at 763-479-2367.   
 
 

Delano Sportsman’s Club 
www.lakesarah.com 
 
 

The Delano Sportsman’s Club,  working with the city of 
Greenfield, has placed a wheelchair accessible portable toilet 
at the Lake Sarah public access. The cost of the toilet and its 
maintenance will be initially born entirely by the Delano 
Sportsman’s Club. 
 
LSIA will discuss the possibility of assisting in the expenses at 
the Fall General meeting.  
 
The Delano Sportsman’s Club was instrumental in the      
original development of the public access and continues its 
efforts to improve the facilities at Lake Sarah. Should the   
opportunity arise, please be sure to thank the club for their    
efforts. 
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LSIA Picnic—Best Ever 
www.lakesarah.com 
 
 

The 15th annual LSIA Picnic was held on Sunday July 27, 
2003.  Upon checking our records, we found that this year’s 
event was the 15th annual picnic, not the 13th, with the first 
LSIA Picnic held in 1989!  Over 120+ members came to the 
event, an attendance record.  Special guests included          
Independence Mayor Marvin Johnson, Sen. Gen Olsen, and 
Rep. Steve Smith!  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Games for the kids were held around 4:00 p.m. and dinner 
(hamburgers and hotdogs provided by LSIA) started around  
5:00 p.m.  Members brought hot-dishes, salads, and desserts 
to finish the feast. Drawings for door prizes were held after  
dinner.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
This year, the picnic was moved to Ron & 
Mary Jorgenson’s on Shady Beach Circle.  
Thank you to Ron & Mary Jorgenson for    
graciously hosting this year’s event and also 
to all the LSIA members who worked so 
hard to bring this event together.  Thank you 
to the Klaers family - their draft horse      
carriage rides were a big hit! 
 
Game contest winners were: 
T shirt relay : Jimmy , Rhiannon, Melanie, and Kyle 
Water relay : Hannah, Alyssa, Rhiannon, Chris, Michelle, Kyle 
3 legged race - peewee : Madelynn and Shauna 
3 legged race - junior : Krissy, Michelle, Mike, and Skyler 
Water balloon toss : John and Kenny  
 
LSIA extends their appreciation to the individual and business 
sponsors and donors who helped make this event possible.  
 
Donors include: 
Dobo's Restaurant, Kohls, Dueber's Variety Store, Woody's on 
Main, Buffalo McDonalds. Burger & Chicken Express, North 
American Holiday, Weller Work, Rockford ACE Hardware, 
Axel's Restaurant, Buffalo Target, Scott's Books, Swiss Army 
Knife, Midwest Asphalt, North American Liquors, Elite Clean-
ers, Bankwest, Olson's Conoco, and Maxxon Corp. 



 
Safety & Navigation 
By Steve Riley, Safety / Navigation Director 

 
Throughout the summer, several very large floating cattail 
bogs have broken free (some more than 200' wide) damaging 
a few docks.  A group of residents quickly responded to calls 
for help and each time has managed to push the bogs to 
safer areas. A Bog Emergency call list is available on 
www.lakesarah.com. 
 
Another large bog (80'+ wide) was loose again on 
9/24/03,narrowly missing several docks as it traveled the 
length of the west bay in 30-35 mph NW winds Wednesday 
afternoon.  As of 9/26, the bog was beached on the west side 
of the point at the end of Lake Sarah Heights Circle. 

Thanks to Ron Jorgenson and Kraig Smeby who got "behind 
it pushing like heck to keep it from taking out several docks".   
With many residents boats already out for the season options 
for dealing with the bog are becoming more limited.    
 

Scott Walsh has proposed an anchoring system for the  
floating bogs that have presented a problem on Lake Sarah.  
His proposal has been presented and unanimously approved 
by the Lake Level Committee and will be forwarded to the 
LSIA Board for final approval and funding at the next board 
meeting.   
 
Basically his system entails placing a series of  intercon-
nected anchors on the bogs versus the staking system that 
has failed in the past. The anchors will have a floating buoy 
attached to help locate them in the event the bog breaks up 
or separates. Scott will explain his proposal at the October 
meeting. 

 

 

Lake Level Committee Update 
By Steve Riley, Committee Chairman 
 
August 26th : Tom Hovey of the DNR reported that his agency 
is still in the process of reviewing the City of Greenfield’s   
permit application for the outlet project.  At this point, DNR is 
gathering information on the cross sections done by Otto & 
Associates and stream flow information from Three River’s 
Park District.  Tom says that there is “not much to” the appli-
cation and although DNR would have liked to have received 
modeling information, they recognize that requiring that infor-
mation would be cost prohibitive.  He also said his agency 
should reach a decision on the application within 30 days. 
 
September 13th: Tom Hovey of the DNR reported that Jim 
Solstad requested that the survey crew do an Ordinary High 
Water level (OHW) survey of the wetland that the creek flows 
through. This may yield important information on water level 
history in the wetland and nail down better what will be an 
acceptable outlet elevation for the wetland.  They were able 
to successfully plot up the topographic data from Otto, which 
will be quite useful and significantly cut down the amount of  
information they have to collect.  Tom Hovey said he was 
able to get out and walk most of the creek and outlet on 9/10. 
As Ed Penney's pictures showed, the runout of the lake, at 
the old RR grade appears to be almost 2 feet higher than  
recorded historically.  
 
September 26th: Tom Hovey reported that the survey crew 
completed the field work. The report for the field work will get 
written up over the  next week or two. Once that's done, the 
engineer can use it in the modeling that needs to be done.  



Water Level & Quality 
By Al Moen, Water Level /Quality Director 
 
Water Quality/Level Update  
The Lake Sarah community is fortunate to have a number of 
volunteers whose efforts improve the quality of life for lake 
residents. The Lake Sarah Improvement Association Board 
has overseen the necessary policy development guiding the 
development of lake projects. The lake level committee has 
spent countless hours in moving the Sarah Creek Restoration 
Project forward.  
 
Water Level  
Much of the work of these groups depends upon the data 
gathered by other volunteers serving the community. Ed 
Penny and Cindy Sykes assisted by Fred Lang have for many 
years gathered and recorded lake level information.  As of 
9/29/03, the water level reading was 979.28.  This is down 
30.12 inches from this summer's high water mark at the end of 
June. The present level places us below the lake's Ordinary 
High Water Mark of 979.5 feet. The earlier high water mark 
placed us more than 8 inches above the 100-year flood level 
of 981.1. Residents will also recall that 981.1 is the lake level 
at which the all-lake - no-wake ordinance becomes effective. 
The Lake Sarah Improvement Association has addressed the 
water level issue with the leadership provided in the Sarah 
Creek Restoration Project. The work is scheduled to be      
conducted this winter.  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Water Clarity  
The clarity of 
water in the lake 
is measured and 
recorder by Bill 
Hibbard. He 
drops an object 
(Secchi Disk) 
into the water 
and records the 
depth at which 
the disk is no 
longer visible. 
Water clarity has 
decreased since 
1995 when the 
average depth 
for the entire 
summer was 4.7 
feet. 
 
      2001
 2002
 2003 
May 7.33'
 
  
June 6.75'
 5.5'
 3.83' 
July 1.9'
 2.75'

 2.25' 

Ron Jorgenson  visited the outlet on September 13, 2003. He reports the trail leading to it 
is high and dry. He estimate that the flow is maybe 5 gallons a minute.  Ron photographed  
the outlet, commenting that "This is the natural level that the lake can drain to, no matter 
how deep we dig the channel on the other side of the tracks". 



 Heritage Fest a Big Success  
 By Jerry Wise, Vice President & Chairman, Heritage Fest 
 
Thanks to those who helped in the LSIA Booth - Tom Mizell, 
Ron Jorgenson, Brad Spencer, Pat Lyrek, Sylvia Walsh, and 
Bill & Kris Ehrman .  Hope I didn’t miss anyone.  We shared the 
booth with members from the Lake Independence Association.  
I heard we picked up a couple of new LSIA members! 

 
If you were one of the hundreds who 
attended this year’s Heritage Fest at  
the Pioneer Creek Community Park 
in Independence, you saw first and it  
was a fun day.    
  
 
 

A couple of events were huge 
successes; namely, the Wright 
Hennepin boom truck and the 
corn maze.  And  the pony rides 
were busy all day.  The wagon 
rides provided by the Koechlers 
and the Klaers were fantastic.  
  

Thanks again to the Northland 
Oliver Tractor Association for 
a great parade and the many 
demonstrations throughout 
the day.  Speaking of the pa-
rade, wasn’t it good to see the 
VFW color guard and the 
Hennepin Co. Sheriff’s Office 
Mounted Patrol! 
 

State Horseshoe Champions, 
Marvin & Marlys Timm, were 
at the event, encouraging 
adults and kids to try their skill 
pitching horseshoes. 

 
The smiling and happy faces of the kids make this entire event 
the best. For some kids it was their first pony ride, their first 

time going through a corn maze (did you 
see the balloons bouncing along over the 
maze?) or traveling high above in the 
bucket truck, seeing a helicopter land right 
in front of them, bouncing in a moon walk, 
getting involved in a 
puppet show, getting 
a tingling feeling as 
they pet sheep, pig-
lets or some of the 
other small animals.  

It was fun hearing their amazement at 
the size of Blackjack, the long horn steer.  
And they still had time to eat a burger, 
pronto pup or an ice cream cone, along 
with popcorn, pizza and apples. 
  

It was also great to see all the long-time 
residents and neighbors reminiscing and 
laughing about the “good old days” at 
their own city park.  It was great to hear the upbeat comments 
of the new residents, saying they’re happy they moved to the 
Independence area. 
 

We are already making plans for next year.  If you have an 
idea,  comment or want to get involved, please contact me. 
        Jerry Wise    
        jerrywise@frontiernet.net  
        763-479-2228 

 
 
 



Shoreline Vegetation Buffer Zones 
Summarized from various websites  

 
Vegetative buffer zones  can play a key role in limiting 
negative water quality impacts from developed shoreland 
property. A little lawn here, a sand beach there, a boat-
house there -- and soon the natural habitat around a lake 
disappears.  Wildlife dwindles with the loss of habitat and 
water quality often declines to the detriment of fish and 
other aquatic species.  What happens on the shore is     
reflected in the water. The slow but insidious influence of 
many small actions can devastate the ecological health of 
our shores and waters.  
 
Fortunately, the inverse is also true:  The cumulative     
impact of many small individual improvements can   
restore and preserve our waters for generations to 
come .  By establishing a buffer zone of native trees, 
shrubs, grasses and wetland species that extend inland 
from the ordinary high water mark,  a project to restore 
shoreline habitat can bring back the natural functions     
provided by the original vegetation.   
 
A vegetative buffer zone is an undeveloped area directly 
adjacent to a body of water.  Buffers can be comprised of 
existing plants on the site and/or new plantings.  Buffer 
zones include aquatic plants in  shallow water,  moisture-
loving plants along the shore, and upland plants in dry soils.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Shoreline vegetation :    
· Provides food and shelter, and nesting and breeding 
areas for wildlife.  
· Stabilizes the shoreline by anchoring the soil in place, 
thereby preventing erosion.  During rain storms unan-
chored soil washes into the lake. This decreases water 
quality significantly; many animals move away from these 
areas because the soil blocks gills and impairs vision, 
making it more difficult to locate prey and avoid potential 
predators. The eggs of fish and frogs become smothered 
and even suffocate.  
· Acts as a filter, preventing some of the residential and 
agricultural fertilizers, pesticides and herbicides from    
entering the lake.  
· Buffers against shoreline erosion caused by motorboat 
wakes.  A bed of cattails helps to dissipate the energy 
from the wave action. 
· Increases property values. Beautiful vistas from the 
home and water are created by the use of native plants. 
The variety of colors and plant forms, the energy and    
activity of birds and insects, and the seasonal changes of 
both plants and animals provide diversity and visual enjoy-
ment. 

 
One of the primary functions of a shoreland buffer zone is 
filtration of sediments from runoff waters. In terms of       
volume, sediment is the largest pollutant of rivers and lakes. 
The addition of sediments to lake can block light needed for 
plant photosynthesis, and can smother life on the bottom, 
such as fish eggs and insects that are a crucial component 
of the food web. Sediments also can carry contaminants 
such as phosphorous and agricultural chemicals into      
surface waters.  Native vegetation within shoreland buffer 
zones act as a natural filter to trap sediments contained in 
runoff waters before they reach lakes. 
 



Shoreline Vegetation Buffer Zones continued… 
 
In addition to filtering sediments, shoreland buffer zones 
also serve to stabilize shoreland banks, reducing bank   
erosion.  The roots of the trees, shrubs, and ground cover 
plants help stabilize shorelines. These roots add structure 
to soils as well as increase water infiltra-
tion.  The net result is a reduction in bank 
erosion and an   increase in water quality.  
 
The vegetation also aids in slowing down 
the speed of the runoff water.  By slowing 
down the velocity of runoff water, the 
coarser sediment particles settle out on 
land prior to reaching the water.  
 
For the avid fisherman, shoreland buffer 
zones extending into the water are great 
habitat for fish. Aquatic plants not only 
help stabilize bottom sediments, but along 
with woody debris they provide structure 
for insects, snails, and other critters that small fish feed on. 
Larger game fish, the ones we enjoy catching and eating, 
feed on the small fish, and seek refuge amongst the under-
water structure.  
 
Trees along the water's edge help stabilize temperatures by 
shading shallow water.  Increases in water temperature can 
have a major negative impact on fish populations.   
 
Shoreland buffer areas are also an extremely important 
habitat for many species of wildlife. Birds, mammals, frogs, 
fish and turtles spend some or all of their life cycle in or 
around the water. Many species depend on this habitat for 
breeding, foraging, hunting, fishing, and other essential 

uses. Trees and shrubs along the shoreline are important 
feeding, nesting, and perching areas for songbirds.   
 
Standing dead trees, or snags, also provide habitat for 
those species that use cavities for nesting, such as the 
woodpeckers, black-capped chickadees, nuthatches, wood 

ducks, mergansers, and tree swallows. 
Fallen tree branches and logs provide 
habitat for fish and    turtles.  
 
Shoreland buffer zones also provide 
visual and acoustic privacy for homeown-
ers from other neighbors and from lake 
users. The vegetation screens noise from 
watercraft engines, lawn mowers, music, 
and conversations.   
 
Lakeshore owners have an investment 
in - and a  responsibility for - a healthy 
future for Minnesota’s lakes.  
 

If you have a question about aquatic vegetation or how to 
control it, contact the MNDNR for further information:  
 
Minnesota Department of Natural Resources 
General Information  800-766-6000  
DNR Bookstore  612-228-9165  
Ecological Services  612-296-2835  
Aquatic Plant Management Supervisor  612-296-0782  
Eurasian Watermilfoil Coordinator  612-297-8021  
Purple Loosestrife Coordinator  612-297-3763  
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PERMITS 
 

To plant or remove aquatic vegetation, contact the Minnesota Department of Natural Resources 
office, 500 Lafayette Road, St. Paul, MN 55155, or call 651-296-2835. 
 
You an also visit their homepage:  www.dnr.state.mn.us/waters/shoreland    

Functions of aquatic vegetation  
Aquatic plants are beneficial in many ways. Areas 
with plants produce more food items for fish, such 
as insect larvae, snails, and other invertebrates.   
 
Aquatic vegetation offers shelter for fish, as well 
as spawning habitat. Many submerged plants 
provide food for waterfowl and provide habitat for 
insects on which some waterfowl feed.  
 
Aquatic plants further benefit lakes by producing 
oxygen and by absorbing nutrients from runoff, 
such as phosphorus and nitrogen.  
 
Emergent plants also protect shorelines and bot-
toms by dampening wave action and stabilizing 
sediments. 


